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PRESS:

Akaku--Maui County Community Television, Inc.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs
shall come to order. This is our regular meeting of July 1, 2013. Present this morning we have
our Vice-Chairman, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning. And we do have Committee members Carroll, Crivello...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: --Baisa, White, and Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning, Members. And Mr. Guzman is excused from the meeting for
today's purposes. Although we have a list of items, I think we can go through this in a timely
manner, Members. But before we start the business of the Committee, I'd like to open it up for
public testimony. So at this time I'll ask Ms. Frias if there's anyone from the public in the
Chambers' vicinity wishing to provide testimony?
MS. FRIAS: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll go to the Hana Office. Ms. Lono, is there anyone wishing to
testify today?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. There's no one in the Hana Office waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Ms. Fernandez, Lanai, anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. There's no one waiting to testify in the Lanai Office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And we'll go to Ms. Alcon in Molokai. Is there anyone wishing to
testify?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, ladies. We appreciate your assisting the Committee. Members, with
no objections, the Chair will close public testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.

ITEM PIA-2(2): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me please ask to you to go to Policy Item 2(2) under the title of Nominations
To Boards, Committees, and Commissions. We have a correspondence dated April 19 th from
Mayor Arakawa transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Revised Appointment of Members to
the Cost of Government Commission. As we have.. .the Charter has amended, it does currently
provide for five-year terms for the Cost of Government members, and therefore the purpose of
the resolution is to make a correction in the terms for Commission members Gregory Evans and
Sunny Gutierrez. Ms. Kawano has resigned from this position, and on Friday's Council meeting
we have the nomination of Ms. Yuki Lei Sugimura for her replacement, Members. So don't be
too concerned that we're only going to be taking up basically the term for Mr. Evans and
Mr. Gutierrez [sic]. Is there any comments from Corporation Counsel or Mr. Mateo from the
Mayor's Office on this?
MR. MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. I believe you covered it quite well and cited the initial need
for discussion of this item in today's meeting. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, any discussion on the matter? And this is part of the
August 19 th submittal that we did receive from Mayor Arakawa.
MS. FRIAS: April 19 th .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me?
MS. FRIAS: April 19 th .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Frias. April 19 th , that's correct. No discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair then would recommend that we amend the terms and push out to
Council the proposed resolution whereby the terms for Mr. Evans and Mr. Gutierrez [sic] will be
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amended for five-year terms to be expired on March 31, 2018 as shown on Exhibit 2 of the
attached documents, Members. The Chair is open to a motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair -CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I move to adopt the resolution that's entitled Revised Appointment of
Members to the Cost of Government Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. We are under
discussion. Any discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with eight ayes, one excused.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
MS. HAMMAN: . . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I'm...excuse me. We also need to do another motion. The Chair would be
open to a motion to delete the name of Adrienne Kawano from the proposed resolution list since
she has resigned. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 1, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino to delete the name of
Adrienne Kawano on Exhibit 2 from further consideration. Is there any further discussion? If
not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with eight ayes. Thank you, Members.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution.
ITEM PIA-28:

DONATION OF WEIGHTLIFTING EQUIPMENT TO DEPARTMENT OF
POLICE (CC 13-139)

CHAIR HOKAMA: May I direct you please to Policy Item 28. And we do have a representative from
our Police Department this morning. Okay. We have Mr. Hanano from Corporation Counsel.
And, Captain, can you please identify yourself, please.
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Yes, Chair. I'm Captain John Jakubczak. I'm with the Molokai Police District.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Thank you for being present here this morning from
Molokai. We appreciate your presence. Members, we are in receipt of a Communication 13-139
from Chief of Police Yabuta with a proposed resolution to accept a donation from a Susan
Moulton, private citizen, to the Department of Police, County of Maui. And this resolution is to
accept some weightlifting equipment valued at $5,000. And maybe the Captain can give us some
comments, how this came about, please.
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Good morning, Chair. Yes. And good morning, Council members. The
equipment. .how this all got started was Lawrence Kauhaahaa, a former police officer who
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retired last year and who's a member of Ms. Moulton's foundation, the Will Smith Foundation
approached me and asked if I was interested or the Department was interested in obtaining some
weightlifting equipment. I guess Ms. Moulton had purchased a residence in Haiku which
included weightlifting equipment and she was not going to be using it, and she asked if we might
want to use it. And Officer Kauhaahaa knowing that Molokai does not really have weightlifting
or exercise equipment, indicated, approached me, and this is how it all got started. So we're
looking to, with your approval, obtain this equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for the Captain regarding this matter? Ms. Crivello, any
questions for the Captain?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No. I appreciate the donation for our Molokai District.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No real questions. But I'm just. .just for the sake of knowing a little bit
more about what we're taking, what are we taking?
MR. JAKUBCZAK: We have identified four pieces of equipment ranging from a chest pec deck
exercise equipment, leg press, some barbells, and I think a leg curl machine So pretty good
equipment, good shape.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I was just going to ask, and the condition is good?
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Right. Excellent condition.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well we certainly appreciate the donation. You know it's wonderful that
people are willing to do this.
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not a question but a comment. Again, Ms. Moulton has stepped
forward. And the Will Smith Foundation, again if we remember, it was last week or the week
before we had the jet skis and other equipment and now this for Molokai. And this lady
continues to be a big part of Maui County, and in memory of her son who was lost a few years
back she continues to raise money for purposes such as fire, such as ocean safety and police, and
other things. And I want to thank her and her foundation because it is a great tribute to her son,
but more importantly she continues to want to make Maui a better place. So thank you, Mr.
Chair, for that moment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Captain, you have the space for the equipment at your district station?
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Yes, Chair. We, with the acquisition of the fire station side of the building, the
quarters that they held or had previously will sufficiently hold these equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good. Is there anything else you'd like to add before we take action on
this matter, Captain?
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Nothing further. I just thank the Council for taking up this matter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I...something came to mind. I was just curious, if I recall some
discussion in regards to the Molokai Police Station and flooding issues. Is there still this
flooding issue and would it affect this new equipment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask the Captain if he can address that -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Captain . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: --please.
MR. JAKUBCZAK: The flooding issue is currently...we still have that flooding issue but it's more in
the parking lot, not so much where the equipment's going to be at all.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Captain. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for the question. Is there any further questions for the Captain
this morning? If not, the Chair will be entertaining a motion to recommend to Council the
passage of a proposed resolution Authorizing Acceptance of a Donation of Weightlifting
Equipment from Susan Moulton, a Private Citizen, to the Department of Police, County of Maui,
Pursuant to Section 13-8, Revised Charter of the County Of Maui (1983), as Amended, and
Chapter 3.56, Maui County Code. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I move to adopt the resolution as read by you -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and to file Communication 13-139.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're very psychic, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second the second part of that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will accept the motion with the filing included. Is there any discussion,
Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? And again, that was a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded
by Mr. Victorino.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of communication.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Captain, thank you very much for your presence. I know it was a short visit but we
appreciate your presence this morning.
MR. JAKUBCZAK: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

ITEM PIA-24:

CONSOLIDATION OF BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS UNDER
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS (PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION)
(CC 13-126)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Moving right along, we are going to move to Policy Item No. 24 which is the
Consolidation of Boards and Commissions under the Department of Public Works. This morning
it is your Chair's intention to have this... start the discussion on this proposed consolidation. The
Chair will inform the Committee that it is my intention to defer this matter and work on it.
Going through the legislation earlier, I'm going to come up with some additional
recommendations for consideration by the Committee prior to taking action on this item. This
morning.. .this item is referred to this Committee through County Communication 13-126 from
Director Goode of the Department of Public Works. And instead of reading the title since we
write books now to write a title, it is a pretty omnibus bill. As you can see. we are going to be
consolidating, we'll be repealing, revising, amending many things within this proposal. And as
our narrative says, it's to consolidate Traffic Safety Council; Commission on Naming Streets,
Parks, and Facilities; Subdivision Engineering Standards Committee; County Outdoor Lighting
Standards Committee into one board called the Public Works Commission. And potentially this
could be another major commission of the County. So at this...as...I don't know how many of
you have reviewed the draft. It's an interesting draft. And so this morning we'll ask
mister...fortunately we have both Mr. Goode and Mr. Mateo joining Mr. Kushi in front of us this
morning. So I'll ask Mr. Goode first as our Director if he has any opening comments on this
proposal.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And good morning, Members. David Goode here,
Department of Public Works. Pleased to present you this proposal this morning. Mr. Chair, if I
may, I do have some handouts for the Members -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Our Staff -MR. GOODE: --to get distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --will be happy to assist you, Director.
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MR. GOODE: These handouts, one looks at a potential amendment that Corporation Counsel,
Mr. Hopper identified, but also there's a table that kind of describes our four existing
commissions, boards and commissions that are attached to the Department, the current roles and
responsibilities, and how. .what the Cost of Government had recommended in that regard, and
what proposed changes are. But in general just for opening comments, it is something that was
recommended by the Cost of Government Commission slightly differently. They felt our boards
and commissions generally...not...they
. didn't meet very often and that there's a lot of staff time
associated with it, and they saw some potential savings. We saw savings, too, in a consolidation
attempt whereas the Cost of Government had recommended actually abolishing some of these
commissions. But we felt that the duties that they perform for us are invaluable and we want to
keep that. But we thought we could consolidate them into one commission that could actually
have a decent workload where they could meet every month and have good discussions and deal
with the same items that we have to deal with rather than specializing say in just outdoor lighting
or just traffic safety or just subdivision engineering standards. So with that, Chair, that's my
general overview. I'd be happy to get into the details of it when needed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Mateo, since you're able to join us this morning, do you have any
additional, open comments you wish to share with the Committee at this time please?
MR. MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And good morning, Members. Obviously as Mr. Goode had
just cited, the Cost of Government Commission recognized and recommended the consolidation
in their 2010-2011 annual report. For the Administration, it's been quite difficult getting
volunteers to serve on our lesser high-profile committees and commissions. Our commissions
like the Police Commission, the Fire Safety Commission, the Planning Commission, and the like,
these, there's a lot of people who actually want to serve in these commissions; however, when
you reach the lesser commissions or/and committees it becomes very difficult for Administration
to keep some of these seats filled especially when there is a sparse amount of meetings and
responsibilities. It just seems at this point that the consolidation aspect of some of these boards
and commissions does come with cost savings factors for the County, and therefore, the
Administration supports the proposed bill to consolidate the boards and commissions under one
Department of Public Works Commission. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo. For the Committee's understanding, was
there any discussion on reducing the number of members for boards and commissions as another
way to address this matter instead of elimination and consolidation? Director, are you aware of
anything? Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: I'm not aware of any discussions along those lines, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
MR. MATEO: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I'll ask the Committee if they have questions. Ms. Crivello, I'll
start with you at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: None at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And, you know, Mr. Goode and
Mr. Mateo, conceptually I kind of agree with this because I think the time has come. Because so
many of these boards and commissions such as naming of streets and parks, outdoor lighting,
there's not all that much to do, and it's so infrequently they're meeting that people lose interest
real quick. And I think that's one of the things I've heard from many commissioners that have
served on these is like not much happens, real difficult time getting quorum, and then when they
bring things up they're not substantive. Sometimes gotta go back 'cause there's not enough
information, and then by the time it gets back to them maybe two-three months later. So it's
really, am I correct in saying that maybe this is really a time for this consolidation just...and also,
lack of volunteerism. I mean let's be honest, I mean it's getting harder and harder just to get the
main, the high-profile commissions sometimes filled, let alone these little less substantial. I
don't want to say they're not important because they're all important. So you believe by
consolidating this, these three into one or these four I should say.
MR. GOODE: Four into one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is it three or four? I'm sorry.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, four into one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, four into one, and you're calling it that. They could still get
the job done that's required. And now instead of having 9, 7, 9, 9, you'd have instead of all of
that, you'd have just 9 members instead of you're talking 30-plus. So you feel, Mr. Goode, this
would be a much reasonable and probably more productive for this group of people to be able to
help you along with your requirements?
MR. GOODE: We do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And the other question is, are any of these by Charter? Are
any of these by Charter?
MR. GOODE: Not that I'm aware of.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just -MR. GOODE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --would be my question if any of these are by Charter. I don't
think so but I'd like to know that for sure, because if it is Charter then obviously you gotta go
back, right? But you may be right, they may not...and none of these may be a Charter-based
commission, yeah? Okay.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And if maybe, Corn. Counsel, if you would...are you able to
answer that question real quickly? I...
MR. KUSHI: Yes, Mr. Chair. Member Victorino, they're not.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's good enough for me. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think this is a very sensible consolidation, and I
think it's going to make the time spent on this commission much more fruitful and valuable and
easier to get quorum for. So I think it makes a lot of sense. I thank the Administration for
bringing this forward.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mister. .Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I, too, have read what's before us, and,
you know, with a great deal of respect for the Cost of Government Commission, I am very
intrigued with their recommendation. And I know they've done a lot of research. And when you
look at the material that was handed to us and you see, you know, the meetings that have been
held and the time that's been put into this, I think it makes perfect sense where there is less of a
need that we revisit what we establish. And maybe, you know, things change, times change,
problems change, issues change, and so maybe this is a more efficient, better use of people as
well as these things cost money to operate. And maybe it'll give staff more time to spend on,
you know, one meeting instead of having four or five, so at first blush it looks good to me.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I echo the sentiments of the fellow Members here.
I also wanted to ask, I have a little concern on the Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee. How
are you proposing to make sure that we have.. .as you know or may not know that there are many
competing interests into the quality of the lighting and the color of the lighting. Police
Department wants one color, astronomers don't like that color, and then we have the turtles and
seabird issue. And so there's a big group of people that are trying to make sure we have the right
color lighting and the right type of lighting out there. So how are you going to ensure that that
takes place in this commission when you don't have any of those experts that are required that
used to be required?
MR. GOODE: Couple of thoughts there. First it would be we can change the membership requirements
to include some of those folks. Second is, when we get.. .you start talking about colors and types
of lights and all that kind of thing, that's the type of thing...we started the discussion in
Ms. Cochran's Committee, that's going to require either Council action or rulemaking or both.
And so with that, that's actually beyond the scope of that Committee. The Committee might
look at it and have some recommendations, but if we're going to start looking at changing those
things, it would not be in that Committee, it would be here and/or with rules.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I, too, concur with my fellow Members'
comments so far in regards to this. And I'm just...the date in your new facility, new park,
September 6, 1994. That comes from what? That date.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, that's actually something it was just cut and paste from the existing ordinance. In
fact, given the opportunity here I'll kind of walk everybody through the ordinance, but there was
a lot of cut and paste from the existing responsibilities with some changes which I can highlight.
But in general it's just cut and paste is what, is the way they set it up. And I believe it had to do
at the time with...oh gosh, I can't even hardly...maybe you were here, Riki, you remember how
it was set up? Or Junior. But I think it had to do with that's when the ordinance passed in '94 to
create this commission, maybe. And so everything that was named up to a certain time, okay,
we're going to keep those names, and everything after that we're going to do it a different way.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I'd have to look at it again, but maybe someone else remembers the history.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. GOODE: But that was just cut and paste from the existing ordinance.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And, Chair, so I appreciate your intent to defer, 'cause
there are, you know, things that we need to really sift through and vet out and scrutinize at this
point. But overall, as my fellow Members mentioned, I think it's a good step in the right
direction to consolidate, 'cause we do have the issues with quorum and just, you know, lack of
meetings and so on. So so far I do like the intent of this. So thank you, Department, for bringing
it forward, and Administration and Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. One of the areas.. .and I think we'll go through the proposed
legislation, because that was one of the areas I wanted us to have some discussion is makeup,
committee makeup and some requirements. You know for me, Members, I like to see
geographical balance, too, and if we're going to start consolidating, we're going to make
commissions that have broader umbrellas of areas of responsibility and authority then I would
like to make sure those commissions have people from Molokai and Lanai sitting on those to
give their input when it...the legislation or the proposal or request deals with their locality. And
so why don't we go through it. Why don't we start off with the establishment. And I would say,
Members, please do not feel anything is in stone. You know if this Committee feels nine is not
the number for whatever reason and you think eleven is the number then bring it up and we can
discuss it. And if you feel that nine's not the number and seven's the number, well we can go
that way, too. You know nine is traditionally been what the County has followed because of the
Council membership or the Board of Supervisors membership, but, you know, I can, I'm open to
approaching it little bit different if that's what makes it work better. So why don't we start off
with 2.98.010, the establishment. Mr. Goode, if you can start us off.
MR. GOODE: Sure, thank you. This Section 2.98.010 talks about the members which you just
mentioned. Nine members appointed by the Mayor and confirmed by this Council with seven
ex-officio members. The.. .of the nine members, we're proposing at least three shall be
registered State of Hawaii licensed engineers, and that's broad enough to include civil engineers,
electrical, traffic engineers. And then at least one member shall be familiar with the Hawaiian
language, and we felt this was important. It's not currently in any other ordinances, but when
you're dealing with street naming in particular, you know, we have requirements for Hawaiian
names And depending on the people submitting it, they may or may not be familiar with the
meanings of the names, and so we felt it was important to have somebody there that, you know,
could really say, you know, that's okay and you really don't want to do that name here, kind of
thing. That has been an issue for us in the past depending on the makeup of that commission.
There'll be seven non-voting ex-officio members, and this, these were basically--I think and
Corp. Counsel could clarify--were plucked from the existing ordinances. Like for instance, our
Department, Public Works is ex-officio on the Board of Water Supply. We rarely ever go to that
meeting. Our ex-officio on the Planning Commission, we attend every meeting. And it says.. .I
don't know if it says the director...in that case it's the director of the department, but typically
Rowena Dagdag-Andaya attends for the Department, and if she can't make it I attend or
somebody from DSA. So the seven listed are the Mayor, the Chief of Police, Prosecuting
Attorney, Corporation Counsel, the Director, myself, and then directors of Water Supply and
DEM. So in any given meeting they may or may not attend depending on the subject matter
that's there. Terms would be, the term of the operation basically the same as other boards and
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commissions, so I would imagine that would include April 1 st generally we'd have new
members, right, and it'd be five-year terms. Right. Our Department would provide all the
staffing, technical, and clerical services as may be required. And they shall adopt rules of
practice, you know, pursuant to HRS Chapter 91, HRS. So that would be another step that we'd
have to accomplish once this is set up. So that's it, Mr. Chair, on that section.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have a question but okay, whenever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a need for ex-officio members?
MR. GOODE: You know I'm going to defer to Corp. Counsel on that. But I mean typically like in any
given meeting you can ask folks to attend, so I'm not sure, I guess structurally why, how that
works.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you want some time, Mr. Kushi, not a problem. We can, you know, move on and
you can let me know if you're, when you're ready to respond.
MR. KUSHI: Well let me respond in this way. I don't see any requirement for it but I think it's a matter
of convenience and sometimes necessity for various boards and commissions when they need
staff members and expertise from the other departments. But I don't see a requirement in the
Charter or any, in other provisions. The Charter does say that the Mayor is a member, nonvoting member of all boards and commissions, so, you know, that's what the Charter says. But I
don't see a requirement for other members of the departments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And then maybe for the Director, you know, part of it is
whatever is the number, let's say nine. Three appointees shall be registered State of Hawaii
engineers, licensed engineers, so that's one-third of the whole commission, proposed
commission. If all three do not attend the meeting because of the required makeup of the
commission, is the vote still good?
MR. GOODE: My understanding would be that it would be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: As long as there's a quorum?
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MR. GOODE: It'd be a good vote.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So it didn't matter that none of the required people were at the meeting according
to the composition of the commission?
MR. GOODE: Right, that's the way it's set up now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's interesting, yeah? None of the required people have to be there for a
commission decision but they're required to be part of the commission.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well just things for us to think about, Members. Mr. Victorino, we'll start this area
with you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And that was one of my questions. Thank you
for that clarification, 'cause again, I feel the same way as you, Mr. Chair. If you require three
people with professional background and something comes up in that area and all three are not
there, you're letting six others make a decision who have no professional standing and yet you're
saying you need them there. So I agree with you, Mr. Chair, it's something that I'd like to take a
harder look at as far as that is concerned, because again, we're combining and that's important
not to lose the fact that if we're going to have the need of three, you're requiring three
professionals in that discipline. You know the discipline is wide but all engineering discipline,
and to say well if they're not there, not a problem we can still pass something. Especially if it is
required discipline is something that would require an engineer's expertise, I find that
contradictory, so I'd like to take a look at that. The other one I was very curious that wasn't
named as an ex-officio, and I know a lot of times no matter what you do you gotta go back them
is Fire Safety. Okay, I know you get Department of Environmental Management, Water, and
yourself, and I think in this day and age Fire Safety almost always comes up in almost any matter
that we discuss. And so I don't see why...and again, maybe you want an odd number, I don't
know, you know, I understand what you're trying to do here. But again, I don't see why the
Department of Fire and Safety would not be inclusive in this as an ex-officiate because you'd
probably want to call them in many times. I have for my Water Committee in areas. So those
are my two concerns, Mr. Chair. I agree with you that requiring somebody to be there or a
certain discipline to be there and then to say well if they're not and if something has to pass out,
if the majority rules on it then fine. And that's my other concern is in the past one of these you
had to almost...which one was it that...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Engineering Standards.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Engineering Standards, right. Did not all nine members pretty
much have to have professional, be professional registered engineers?
MR. GOODE: That one is no less than three as well.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That one was no less than three?
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Even as it exists today?
MR. GOODE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So long as.. .okay. So even at this point, if all those three
were not there you still can make the decision without 'ern?
MR. GOODE: Right. Although I think what typically happens on some of the items where they're
looking at new standards, those meetings typically go more than one meeting. They're
not...what we found is our engineers are usually very good attendees, good track records of
attending. But, yeah, it's always a possibility. I don't know what the statistical odds of it, of
those three not showing, but and it'd be good practice to not move anything until you've got that
input.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. GOODE: But the way the Code is set up it doesn't say you have to say one member, one PE there
to pass a vote or something like that. So it certainly could happen.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Goode, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Chair, for
allowing me to ask the questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. You'll all have your turn, Members, I promise. Everybody in
this Committee gets their turn. So since the hands are small on that side, I'll go to Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Carroll, any questions? Bobby, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions but just a comment that I think this is something that if
we can work out the details that I really like it. I think it's something that it's time that it's done.
We've always had the problems of staffing these committees, and I think this is a really good,
viable solution. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Looking at the snapshot of this proposal, I can
see this as something being very cost effective, so I appreciate the, as we dissect it and what
we're going to go through. I'd like to just ask if we will consider where we talk about
professionals and expertise, and the naming of our streets, you know, I think all of us is basically
more or less familiar with the Hawaiian language. But I would like to add another word in place
of that, maybe knowledgeable or, you know, we look into it where we really can come up with
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the expertise. In today's environment there are many people who have all the degrees in the
Hawaiian language, so I value the fact that that expertise is important to understand the place and
the name of the language that is being proposed or changed for the street names
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah, thank you for that. I think that's a very good suggestion.
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I definitely want to highlight your comment in
regards to geographical representation. I think that's extremely important, 'cause it does get lost
in the shuffle a lot of times for your district, Ms. Crivello's. So I think it's important that we
insert that somewhere in regards to how this board of nine or whatever number we deem
necessary to, you know, support this particular commission at this time. So I'd like to have a
more thorough discussion in regards to that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, anything in this section?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. For this section, you know, we talk about terms and operation and
whatnot, but somewhere in here we need to find out--and I couldn't quite find it--where, what the
effective date was. Because that then makes, you know, if we start this new commission let's say
the 1 st of April of next year, you're going to have nine new commissioners, and we need to have
some sort of staggering of the terms so that we're not all having, every five years having nine
new commissioners come on. So we need, probably need to put some language in there that
expires after everything gets rolling.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well part of the deferral was also to come up with a transition program.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that we can take care of the concern you just brought up, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. And we have to get that staggering in there, and I would assume that
one of the engineers is every.. .you know, you don't expire them all at once.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, yeah, it's part of what I have intend.. .intend to do was to of course bring
it back to Committee but, you know, with Mr. Goode, Mr. Mateo, and Mr. Kushi about a
transition component of the legislation to make it as smooth as possible.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And there was talk about the, you know, if the three engineers weren't present.
I would think that you can put language in there that if their expertise is needed then they need to
be present for the vote. But for instance, if we're going to name a park, I don't know that we
definitely would hold that naming up if an engineer wasn't present at the meeting. I don't...I'm
not...because it's a big mix of stuff, I don't know how we would do that, but you would say that
the Hawaiian language person must be there before a vote is cast on that. You know those kind
of little nuances that we're stuck with. And then on the geographical concerns, having had to
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come up with some folks back in an earlier time in my life, it was very difficult sometimes to get
some folks from the neighbor islands, especially Lanai because of the small population. So I
agree that we should have a consideration of there, but I don't know if it should be a requirement
or not. It should be a please consider and make sure you try to do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will put. .to me, yeah, this is how I feel that we should approach it regarding
attendance, especially for the more, the districts that have some travel issues.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. The way I understand it, it becomes more of a budgetary concern than
participation concern.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well and I understand that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, because I've had many people on Lanai say it works for me, for me to
come in the last boat on the night before, come here, be able to make that 9 o'clock posted
agenda meeting instead of trying to catch the 8 o'clock out of Manele and be here by
10:00-10:30.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So my thing is let's take away that budgetary concern, and if we're going to
have this type of bigger commissions and whatnot, allow the membership to be able to attend
and not be told that, no, we won't give you per diem, no we're not going to authorize your car,
you know. If we want public participation then let's put the money up to make this commission
work and make sure the members can attend the meetings.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It wouldn't be because a department person said no, we don't want to spend, you
know, the budget's tight, and I don't want to go see Director Goode so no, we're not going to pay
for this and that and that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I totally agree with that. My concern was in trying to recruit people, there
was a lot of times we couldn't get people from certain geographical areas. And not only Lanai, it
was other places. So that was my concern is not that. .we'd love to have them come and we had
the budget for 'em, it's just nobody wanted to come and do it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I don't know if the committee, this commission would be held up if it was a
requirement that somebody from each area and nobody from Hana wanted to come to do it, you
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know what I mean? We've had that problem, I've had that problem before. I don't know if it's
prevalent now or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think part of the attractiveness is that this is going to be a commission that has
responsibilities, has work to do, and people will feel that they are actively participating in their
government.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's why it's great, and I appreciate the Director and his staff for putting up
the years and the amount of meetings. As you notice, some commissions certain years were kind
of busy, nine meetings, eight meetings, and then of course there's years where they had one
meeting or no meetings. So again, I guess it depends on what's the issue of the month during
that year that goes before them.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. This is a very interesting matter, and the
more you look at it the more you realize there is here. You know it appears be very simple until
you start digging. And, you know, I share your concern about bringing folks in from the
neighboring districts. I recently left a commission that was the Commission on Aging, and they
have representation from other areas. And they bring folks in from Lanai, Molokai, and from
Hana, and seemed to be very successful in doing it. Now, how they do that I'm not sure, but they
had excellent representation, and those members would come every time. So it may be a matter
of making it more accessible, and maybe we do have to bring them in earlier like the night before
or maybe we have to move our meetings back. You know we do everything at 9 o'clock -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right, right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --in the morning, and we see this with the things we belong to -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --like HSAC. You know if you move it to 10:00 it makes all the
difference in the world because, you know, you can get on a more reasonable plane instead of
getting up at 4 o'clock in the morning to catch a 6 o'clock flight to be at a 9 o'clock meeting.
So, you know, we have to look at the logistics of participation, and if it does involve spending
some money then by all means we gotta spend it. Because, you know, if we're going to talk
participation, like you said we gotta walk the talk, so I totally understand that. I think a lot of the
times it's not so much a problem of finding somebody but it's accommodating their schedules so
that they can be here. And, you know, it's not, it's worse than that because you and I know we
have logistical issues with means of transportation. You know we don't have a whole lot of
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choices in bringing people over from Lanai or Hana, or Molokai is even harder, it's so expensive.
So that's a bigger issue that, you know, we need to think about, but that's important. The other
thing that was in the back of my mind while we were talking about this was, you know, we're
moving towards electronic communication and we're trying so hard to make that work, and
while it has its advantages we know that there's nothing like being there at the table to make you
really feel like you're part of a thing. But, you know, that may be something that's going to grow
with time, and people from another generation like myself get more and more used to the idea of
webinars and Skyping and all this stuff that goes on. You know this problem may eventually go
away, but for now we're dealing with what we have. So I think it's important that we take a
closer look at this. I totally agree with Member Crivello that we change this language from
"familiar with" to "really knowledgeable". You know with what's going on with the Hawaiian
renaissance today, we're raising children from preschool in speaking Hawaiian language, so, you
know, we got a lot of kids coming up now who speak the language. Like in our time, you know,
we learned a word here and there but we certainly didn't know the language. We're familiar with
it but I would never attempt to write a Hawaiian phrase or to put in the right diacritical marks or
whatever, because that's a science in itself that you have to learn. And as far as geographical
representation, I agree with you, I think it's really important. So I agree this needs a little more
work. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I think everybody's covered it. I appreciate your making this
available for the discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate the Committee members' comments as we get the Director and
Mr. Mateo. And I can appreciate what Ms. Crivello brought up. I mean for those of us that was
at HSAC last week, you know, just the cultural resource person, the lady that, of Kauai that
spoke about the makani or the winds. I think if I recall correctly she said there was over
300 different names of winds of Kauai. Okay. And so, you know, it can get very precise, very
detailed, and very associated to that specific locale that that wind is named after a specific reason
historical or culturally. And so, you know, that's another reason why I think geographic
representation is very helpful if we're going to consolidate and bring to fruition this new
commission of, that's being proposed. Director, any comments from what you've heard so far
from the Members regarding the first section of review?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, just a few. I think this section will have probably the most comments 'cause that's
kind of what we saw, but not that the other sections aren't worthy as well. But, you know, as far
as, you know, knowledgeable versus familiar. Actually our earliest draft had fluency, you know,
we want the people to be fluent. Then we thought oh, oh, but how do you test for that. So I
think as, I think knowledgeable is good, because certainly when the folks come here and they're
going to be vetted by the Council, that's your opportunity to find out if they're knowledgeable
enough, and I think you'll know. But yeah, we actually started in an earlier draft we had fluency.
Molokai and Lanai, yeah, that's something we can definitely work with. We'd, you know, on
occasion we might want to look at if there is a way to electronically include them. I mean
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obviously they're going to come as many times as possible, but if it's a quorum issue and maybe,
you know, we can do that, that would be helpful.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: And the staggering of terms, yeah, that makes sense, too. We definitely have to figure
that out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: So thank you for those comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo, would you care to offer any thoughts?
MR. MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, yes, I believe the comments that the Members have shared
are definitely warranting of consideration, all viable concerns. Just to add however, that as the
process moves forward, Mr. Molina from the Administration is charged with dealing with our
boards and commissions, and Mr. Molina uses Section 13.2 in the Charter as his primary guide.
And some of the issues that we've heard regarding the geographic representation, this is 13.2,
No. 3 that he actually looks at and has given Lanai and Molokai fair considerations for
consideration in serving on boards and commissions. And the concern with Mr. Couch regarding
the nine members and how they will serve on this particular commission, it is already prescribed
in 13.2 under No. 1. So it is a formula that will definitely be looked at once we start to move
with this commission. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo. And I like Ms. Baisa's comment
about, you know, we should look at some of the advancements in technology and in electronic
communication. But I can tell you this morning I participated at 2 o'clock our time, 8 o'clock
Washington, D.C. time for a 4-hour Skype conference, and it works but let me tell you, it's easy
to get distracted and not pay attention to a screen after couple of hours.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Especially 2:00 in the morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, you know, like they say, it's harder to sleep in front of the chair, when you're in
front of the chair than behind a screen. So I just share that, and maybe 'cause it was at 2 o'clock
this morning we had our conference for the organization, but, you know, we should consider all
means available as the Charter allows the Council to consider other means under situations to
meet also. You know pretty much to me the next Section 020 under Definitions is pretty
consistent with what we've been working with -MR. GOODE: That's correct, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for the use. So I would ask Director Goode if there's any variations of the
definitions that he needs to highlight for us, please.
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MR. GOODE: Well the whole thing was cut and pasted from the Maui County Code 2.38 on the naming
of streets, parks, and facilities. The only change was instead of calling our Department,
Department of Public Works and Waste Management or whatever it was, we just struck that, so
it's just Department of Public Works. That's the only change that I'm aware of in the definition
section.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And you were going to.. .I forgot. Ms. Cochran, I know you brought up
1994, so would you like to follow up with Director Goode now since that's part of this section
with the definitions that -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --at least four or five, six places bring up that September 6, 1994 date?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I think, Mr. Goode, just mentioned that he believes it was the
time when this was established back when, and I think was hoping maybe you had a little more
light to shed on it if you recall, too. But it's okay with me, I was just curious on the date and
how, why it's there and if there, you know, just the background, I guess, historical reason for it -MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is just my curiosity.
MR. GOODE: We'd have to do a little more research or. . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll work with the Director -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and maybe we can get more information for the next meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right, sounds good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello, any questions under definitions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, anything under definitions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 1, 2013

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa? Mr. Couch? Okay. Why don't we move over to 030, Powers and
Duties. Director, if you would guide us through this section, please.
MR. GOODE: Sure. These powers, the Powers and Duties section is divided into Subsections A, B, C,
and D. A being for traffic safety, B for naming of streets, parks, and facilities, C for Subdivision
Engineering Standards Committee type work, and D for outdoor lighting, and all of these were
cut and pasted, again, from their respective existing Code sections. So 2.36 for traffic safety,
2.38 for streets, parks, and facilities, 18.40 for Subdivision Engineering Standards Committee,
and 20.35 for outdoor lighting. Those same.. .taking those powers and duties for each matter and
putting it into the commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is this how you came up with more or less your recommendation for
membership, too, through this, from this section, Director?
MR. GOODE: I think for membership we looked at all the existing membership. In fact the table I
handed out, we developed the table before we started on the ordinance. To try to, okay, get
hands around, okay it's, got at least four different boards and commissions how do we
consolidate 'em, who's on it now, what do they do. And so that's, kind of looked at the existing
and said okay that kind of makes sense to try it this way. We had a number internally back and
forth, a few different rounds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I know...you know before we move forward, Director, maybe you can tell
it. Is there anything that, within the scope of what we're doing on this proposal with this
Committee, is there anything that is either dovetailed or integrated with potentially things that is
in Ms. Cochran's Committee, too? I don't know if we're running parallel legislation or I mean I
had a sense when we had that last Committee meeting for Ms. Cochran regarding the
subdivision.
MR. GOODE: There is, yeah. And that's.. .in the other handout I gave, some different language. We
had the Subdivision Code in the Infrastructure and Environmental Committee, and it's out on
first reading. I think it's before the full Council on Friday for first reading. The language in
there related to, you know, acceptance of streets which we had a healthy discussion on in
Committee. We actually had different language in this bill because they kind of came out at
different times. So we would want to make sure that, you know, if that progresses through first
and second reading that this bill matches that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. So there's no problem with moving forward the bill that
Ms. Cochran's Committee is recommending for . . . (inaudible). . .
MR. GOODE: No, no problem at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: But whatever happens there we should reflect in this. And since, you know, it'll be
deferred it looks we'll, you know, gather all these comments and make -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --adjustments and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --the timing of which should match up nicely with the Subdivision Code.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great. Questions? Mr. Couch, questions? Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: None at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I noticed one thing, you know, Director, that especially with
traffic safety and street naming, a lot of it is upon request. So if there's no request there's not
really things referred to those components. I guess maybe that was part of the existing problem
is there wasn't requests for those commissions and boards to work on. Is there something
happening that just automatically reduces the requests? Is there something going on internally
within the departments that we should be aware of that...
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MR. GOODE: Well for the, I'd say the naming of streets, parks, and facilities, you know, you folks see
the parks and facilities ones come through. And they're, you know, if you get one a year, maybe
every other year. But really a lot of it has to do with new streets, and so, you know, since the
great recession, the number of new proposed subdivisions has gone down significantly. So
there's a lot of.. .there's not a lot of applications, so folks aren't coming in for that type of thing.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: We got a few folks come in and want to rename a street. I'm aware of one that the
Commission took up within the last couple years. I think they took it up twice and they
recommended disapproval.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. If there's no questions for 030 we'll move to 040 which is under
the heading of Criteria for Naming Streets, Parks, and Facilities. Is this pretty much what is
current, right, Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, there's like three-four pages here. It's exactly the same as what's in the existing
ordinance with one change, and so I'd like to highlight that change.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
MR. GOODE: This has to do with streets. The way we're proposing it is that the Commission would
have.. .or the.. .the Commission would recommend to the Director, and at the Department level
we'd have final authority on private streets. These are roads where folks basically don't intend
to dedicate them. For the roads that we, you know, come to Council with through Committee,
they've basically already gone through the street naming process, they've gone through a
commission, our Department's approved it. We put on the final plats and in a lot of case, I mean
they've built it already by the time we come here. But the way it's set up is that, you know, the
Council should have final authority on public roads. It's a little odd in that they've built it
already. It has to.. .1 think it still works though because, you know, HRS basically says hey, the
County councils, you know, basically have to accept roads if they meet the standards; otherwise,
people wouldn't be building the roads 'cause there's no expectation. . . (inaudible). . . acceptance
or not. So if it's gone through the process and the Commission likes the name, I suppose the
Council could say nah, we don't like that name and switch the names, and then we'll go out and
change the signs and do what we gotta do. But it was not clear, at least to me, in the existing
ordinance how private streets were dealt with. So if they want to keep it private then it never
comes to this body at all. So we thought, okay, let's make it clear that private streets should have
some review so that people aren't just putting the names anywhere, and just have that at the
Department level, then have public streets at Council level. So our intent here really was to.. .it
looked like a loophole, perhaps. People had asked, you know, do we have to bring private street
names in? Actually we're working with Ulupalakua Ranch right now, they want to name a lot of
their ranch roads so that their structures can get proper cable delivery and telephone delivery.
You know it's.. .so anyway, that's the intent there. Other than that, everything else on the way
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that parks are, you know, suggested and facilities are suggested for new names and that whole
process and what we go through, I mean you had an item in Council just the other week on
Waihee. That's all exactly the same as it currently exists. So that's...oh, the only...there was
one other small change related to what I just mentioned, and that's on Item F-5, that, you know,
the approval of a street name shall be by a resolution adopting the street as County property or by
the Director in the case of private streets. So when we come here and we do the reso to adopt a
road, it's all part and parcel of that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know under No. 6, Director, Public Safety Exemption.
MR. GOODE: Public Safety Exception.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Since you have that authority in a sense already, we still need to flag this out
specifically in the ordinance?
MR. GOODE: You mean how Nos. 5 and 6 work together?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, No. 6.
MR. GOODE: That's the Public Safety Exception, so that's...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, the chiefs of the both, you know, Police and Fire can come in, but you're
already included in that so.
MR. GOODE: Yeah that's for renaming, so it sounds like it still needs to come to the Council, but it
could be initiated, I guess, by our Department or the Fire Chief or Police Chief. I'm not aware of
this one ever being utilized.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I see it more on private roads that they cannot find, you know, where the call's
coming from. So well something to think about.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The other one is since under F, letter F in this section, Director, there's a lot of
components where it's either this, potentially this Public Works Commission and the Cultural
Resources Commission or the Commission or the Cultural Resources Commission. Do we need
to make any revisions in other areas of the Code as it regards to Cultural Resources
Commission?
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MR. GOODE: I know it currently says and/or which I believe is in the existing ordinance. My
understanding is that the Cultural Resources Commission would get involved if it's in the
historic districts.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: So I think that's, maybe that's why the and/or is there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you think, you know, as part of the comment from our Member, Ms. Crivello
that we could also consider maybe one of the membership to be a Cultural Resources
Commission member? Would that have.. .that wouldn't be able to have enough substance to
meet the Hawaiiana component that we feel should be part of this Commission?
MR. GOODE: It may or may not, I guess depending on the member.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
MR. GOODE: And they'd have dual membership. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, I'm just thinking out loud, Director.
MR. GOODE: Right, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Whether that, maybe you could fold that into this, too. Ms. Baisa, any comments,
questions regarding this section of the proposal?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. The rest, why don't we go through the rest which basically is
repealing.
MR. GOODE: Right. The next four repeal the existing Codes. And with the case of the Subdivision
Engineering Standards Committee, that would relate to the new language that we submitted this
morning just to tie it together with what's going on in Subdivision Code. Which if we're going
to do some redrafting here we would incorporate in a complete redraft. Those were the next four
sections. And then actually the next two sections, 7 and 8...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that's important.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, they're totally different, if you will, but it's really a clean-up matter. We, when we
adopted the Building Code in March of 2012, we abolished the Board of Code Appeals, and so if
someone wanted to have an appeal of the Building Code and then and later the Plumbing Code
which we passed here a month later, they go to the Board of Variances and Appeals. And
actually I can report to you as of this date, we haven't sent any of 'ern yet, so there wasn't a lot
of action there. But the Electrical Code and the Fire Code still reference the Board of Code
Appeals. So we talked to Corp. Counsel about it and they thought well, you know, if something
comes up it's clear the Board of Code Appeals was abolished and those duties went to the BVA,
but they saw this as an opportunity to do a cleanup. So quick amendment to the Fire Code
saying if you have a, if you want to appeal this Code you're going to go to the Board of
Variances and Appeals, and the same with the Electrical Code. So it was related to boards and
commission, we put it in here. So it's just kind of a cleanup.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And in the past this board has had very limited, also yeah, requests for
proposals and whatnot, Director?
MR. GOODE: The Board of Code Appeals?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: The former Board of Code Appeals?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, the former.
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MR. GOODE: Yeah, it had many years where they'd have zero meetings or sometimes they'd have one
meeting just to organize to see who would be the chair of the committee that rarely met.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the current Board of Variances and Appeals, this would not in any way hamper
their ability to perform with. .1 have no idea what is their current level of requirement for the, as
a board, so this wouldn't be anything that hampers their ability to perform?
MR. GOODE: I don't think so. 'Cause they would have, you know, there'd be a staff recommendation
from the Fire Department or from our Electrical Section.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: And we've already given them Building and Plumbing. So this is something I think
they're going to get anyway, so this is again was just a cleanup.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'll start with, Mr. White, any questions on, in this area regarding the
repealing of various components of the Code and the adjustments to the Board of Variances and
Appeals?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No question at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, no questions at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Pass. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Additional comments, Director Goode?
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MR. GOODE: We still have the last section...oh, additional comments on those sections other than the
last Section 10?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. GOODE: Well section.. .and no more on the previous sections. But on Section 10, this is the
effective date, and because there's so many sections it's divided up into two parts. The first one
is Sections 1, 2, 7, and 8 shall take effect upon approval. One and two basically sets forth that
the commission exists, and seven and eight set forth what we just discussed for Fire and
Electrical. But the remaining Sections 3, 4, 5, and 6 will not take effect until all the members are
appointed and confirmed by this body. So we would then work with...try and understand, okay,
when...if this moves forward, when would it pass? Work with the Mayor's Office and Danny
and Mike to say okay, how can we get those nine members? We'd actually ask for some of our
existing members who would be interested in signing up. And we have.. .because we've talked
to I think three of the four committees already and my understanding we're trying to do. There
was some members that had said oh, I'm interested in serving on that new commission. So we'd
to have to put together a timeline of how we're going to make it all work, and then if we gotta
adopt rules that the rules have to be in place first or maybe that's their first order of business.
We'd have, we've got to put together a little timeline on that. So it's interesting, so as far as the
way it's set up I think it makes sense that some sections should go now and then others wait until
we've got everybody in place.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I would shoot.. .I mean depending on how we could move this out of Committee I would
shoot for April 1, because that's the date where we normally move folks in and out of boards and
commissions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will note for the Committee that also Section 2.40 may be
required for additional revision, and that's the part of the Code that relates to other boards,
commissions, committees, and agencies. For which at this time the Chair feels would be more
housekeeping in 2.40. Mr. Mateo, any additional comments you wish to share with the
Committee?
MR. MATEO: None at this time.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Members, any questions? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, yeah, I like the idea of April 1 st but probably not
sooner, I would think. So is there...do you anticipate getting it done sooner than April Pt of next
year or? Just I don't know that we need to put that in there, but I would say either April 1 5t or
when it is, the whole commission is seated, whichever comes later. Only because, you know,
you've got the other commissions expiring --

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 1, 2013

CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I mean it makes more sense in my. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't we talk about that once we, I come forward working with the
Director -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: With a different...okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on a transition program, and then we can see how the transition works. And then
we can put it against the calendar.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And then the question would be to Corn. Counsel for the next thing is if
you have some members that are interested and it's really great that you are, is there going to be
some sort of issue with the whole you can't serve.. .a) if you've served more than two years you
can't do it another term, kind of thing? Or can we, you know, since it is a new board and
commission we might be okay with having somebody come on who's been there for four years
and wants to go to the five years on the next, on the new commission. I think we should be okay
with that.
MR. KUSHI: What you're talking about is serving on the same commission?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. KUSHI: This would be a different one. And then you have situations where you have one person
serving on two different commissions or boards.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. KUSHI: So it wouldn't affect that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So it wouldn't affect. Okay, that's good. I just wanted to make sure that we
don't get anybody in trouble on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good question. Good question. Any further questions for either Director Goode
or Mr. Mateo, Members or Mr. Kushi?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just a comment, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Following up on Mr. Couch's concern in regard to the outdoor
lighting standards, and I know._ 'cause looking at the existing membership requirements, it's
quite an array of, cross section of expertise lined up here for that one particular. So to have a
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single representative on this new consolidated board or commission, I don't know, it's going to
seem like it'll be tough to get all these people rolled into one person to sort of be, you know, the
voice and representation for all the requirements existing in the current one, you know,
committee. So I think it's going to be a challenge, Chair. Again, you know, just highlighting the
whole LED thing we've been trying to get through in my Committee. So I just want to make
sure somehow we can get, I don't know, a very well-rounded person with expertise that can have
that true representation of voice, I guess, for any concerns that might pop up in that particular
Outdoor Lighting Standards Committee concerns. So I guess that's just something we need to
really discuss and vet out and figure out how is that going to be accomplished right now. So I do
share Mr. Couch's concern in regards to that particular committee. And they...not high flow of
meetings but pretty consistent, I guess, here and there, and I think a lot of it is a lot of
environmental concerns that are raised and public safety, health hazard issues that could arise.
So again, just comments, Chair, in regards to that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, very good comments. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think, yeah, the Director would appreciate, I guess, is also is when the nine
of us go, you know, we're back in our districts, if we can maybe help solicit potential individuals
for consideration. I think that would help the Mayor, Mayor's people like Mr. Molina,
Mr. Mateo, and the Director for the type of membership that makes sense for this new
commission, proposed commission. Anything else, Director?
MR. GOODE: A couple of final thoughts. One would be, you know, if the commission gets in place, I
also see that our office would use the commission to also, you know, bounce off new ideas. Or if
we got particularly thorny issues where we thought their input would be of value to us, we would
do that. So and they may be non-voting but we're just kind of bouncing ideas off. We really see
it as something that can really represent the Department in handling not only the four, you know,
items under their powers and duties but to really feel like they're part of the Department, and to
think about all the stuff that we gotta think about. And so I do see from time to time we might be
able to add new business depending on their schedule to take a look at, you know, the
Department as a whole. And I think they're.. .that's something I think everybody in our
Department would really value. And then the second thought would be we look forward to
working with Corp. Counsel, perhaps yourself and your staff in rewriting a draft here that meets
some of the concerns on the comments that were raised, and I thought it was a really healthy
discussion today.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Director.
MR. GOODE: We made good progress.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further comments or any questions for the Chair or Mr. Mateo,
Mr. Kushi or Director Goode? Okay. Having none, with no objections, we shall defer this
matter, Members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DSG).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll take a short recess and conclude the agenda for the day. So is ten minutes all
right, Members? We'll take a 10-minute recess and return at 10:35. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 10:25 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:40 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall return to order. Thank you, Members,
from our morning break. We have two more items left, and the last item, you know, since we do
have some representatives.

ITEM PIA-39:

PRESERVATION OF TAX-EXEMPT FINANCING OF MUNICIPAL
BONDS (CC 13-182)

CHAIR HOKAMA: You know what I'm going...I would like to take 39 first which is the Preservation
of the Tax-Exempt Financing of Municipal Bonds. I think we can reach a decision quickly and
then move to the last item regarding the Retirement System and the Health Fund. Under 39,
Members, you have a resolution from myself with a proposal entitled Urging the President and
the Congress of the United States to Preserve the Current Tax-Exempt Status of Municipal
Bonds. You know for our community, bonds has been one of the primary source of funding our
capital improvements of many facilities, road projects, bridges, things that help the County move
forward and preserve our ability to provide to our citizenry the type of services and operations
that is required for a safe and healthy communities. So I have this proposal before you. You
know NACo has kind of figured out that it's going to cost us billions in additional tax.. .a
redirection of tax revenues that the taxpayer pays us to then repay the Federal government
because of their taxation, potential taxation on municipal bonds. We understand that they are in
great need of finding and reducing their deficits, but I can tell you that as of last Friday which is
interesting in the House of Representatives in Washington, D.C., we do have bipartisan support.
And as of last Friday we've had over 130 Representatives, Congressmen signing on to this
bipartisan letter to House leadership, particularly Speaker Boehner regarding the tax exemption
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from muni bonds. And this is led by Congressman Dutch Ruppersberger, Democrat of Maryland
and Congressman Randy Hultgren, the Republican from Illinois, two people who have supported
the counties and NACo in this effort. So that's what I have before you, Members. I was going to
ask since we have Mr. Baz present if he might have any comments regarding this matter
regarding the tax-exempt muni bonds.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning. Sandy Baz, Budget Director. Nice to see all of your
smiling faces this morning. This is a very, very important topic for the Administration as well as
the Council, for the County and for many municipalities throughout the country. The tax exempt
bonds that we currently issue do end up saving us money. What happens is that as the Chair
mentioned, the taxes that would have been paid on the revenue get actually, help to reduce our
interest rate that we're paying on our bond issuances. And we estimate that it would be about 70
to 100 basis points difference if these municipal bonds were not tax exempt. That's cost, could
cost over a 20-year life cycle of a bond hundreds of thousands of dollars. So for us we very
much support the Chair introducing this resolution and ask that you pass this out, and hope that
Congress listens. They've tried this on a number of times over the years and they continue to try.
You know every time somebody tries to look for money, this is one place that they find they try
to look for money. We have this problem with the State level on many different occasions as
well. But again, we do strongly support this resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Baz. Questions? Comments? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I am in total support of this
resolution, and I'd like to thank you for introducing it. And I'd like us to move it as
expeditiously as possible. I understand that most municipalities have beat us to the draw and
have already sent in theirs, so I think it's important that we get ours in right away. Because the
more voices, the more likely we are to convince Congress that this is not a good thing for our
country. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just minor Ms. Baisa's comments. In total support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And, you know, same comments, and
add, too, that you as well as I know that NACo has been a big supporter of preserving municipal
bonds nationwide. We need to get all our 32...33 hundred counties behind of this to make sure
that Congress understands the ramifications. I think in their exuberance to find methodologies of
collecting more taxes they forget the unintended consequences. I think sometimes they get too
far away from the reality of the world we live in, and I think that's where the challenges have
been. And when we have talked to.. .when we were up there for the RAC and other committee
meetings, almost every Congressperson we talked Senate and House, all agreed there should no
way be any change in the tax-exempt municipal bonds. Yet there are still a few that seem to keep
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bringing it back, you know, and they keep getting beaten down but they keep bringing it back.
So it is my hope that even some of those staunch Republicans will understand that if you take
away from Peter, Paul will come back and ask for the money, and that's how the counties are
going to come back to the Feds and say hey, we can't do this. You want us to improve your
water system, you want us to improve our sewer system, you know, your Clean Water Act and
your Clean Air Act and all these other acts, who's going to pay for it? Tax-exempt municipal
bonds is the only methodology we have. So I thank you very much for bringing this forward. I
know you have worked on this for a long time, and I'm thankful for NACo and my colleagues'
support in this area.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I would also like to say thank you very much for
being alert and bringing this forward. It's really good that we are proactive, and I hope as Ms.
Baisa said that we can expediate this as much as possible. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Yes, thank you for processing this resolution,
and there's no question that we need to urge the rejection of any proposal that Congress or the
President would want to reduce or eliminate the Federal tax exemption for our bonds. How else
will we improve our infrastructures or come up with our new projects that's necessary for our
County? So thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I just want to commend you in pushing this resolution
forward through this Committee. I completely support it. And I want to thank you for your
service and alertness and being makaala for us on the big Federal level. It's easy for myself,
anyways, to really keep my nose to the grindstone here in our little community County level. I
know you do too, but on top of that you also are out there representing us, Maui County on the
bigger Federal, you know, level. And so thank you for that, and I appreciate you pushing this
forward. And I'm highly supportive of it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I echo the sentiments of all my colleagues, and
thank you for bringing this forward. And as Ms. Baisa says, let's get this out ASAP.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I think you.. .you know it's interesting we all get it that this is
redirecting tax revenues, this is not new revenues at all. You know it's interesting that Congress
is looking at this as new revenues. This is basically redirecting tax revenues that come to the
County to go to the Federal government. So thank you for, you know, I don't see it as complex
as many of them do, but something happens when people get into that 26-mile circle. I don't
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know, I can't figure, you know, logically explain it, but something happens to our leaders when
they enter that 26-mile circle. The Chair is happy to entertain a motion to recommend to Council
the passage of a proposed resolution entitled Urging the President and the Congress of the United
States to Preserve the Current Tax-Exempt Status of Municipal Bonds. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move to pass the resolution Urging the President and the Congress
of the United States to Preserve the Current Tax-Exempt Status of Municipal Bonds.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Is there
any discussion, Members? Having none... excuse me?
MS. FRIAS: Filing of the communication.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And filing of the...
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And filing of the communication.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Filing of the communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will include the filing of the communication also in the motion,
Members. With that, with no further discussion, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with eight ayes and one excused, Mr. Guzman.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of communication.
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ITEM PIA-26:

FEASIBILITY STUDY TO OPT OUT OF STATE EMPLOYEES'
RETIREMENT SYSTEM AND EMPLOYER-UNION HEALTH BENEFITS
TRUST FUND (CC 13 138)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: And if we can now head, our last item of the day, Members which is a resolution
entitled Authorizing the Council Chair to Contract for a Feasibility Study for Opting Out of the
State of Hawaii's Employee Retirement System and Employer-Union Health Benefits Trust
Fund. Part of this has been from the frustration your Chair has had as it regards to.. .how shall I
say it, well the approach, the attitude of the State as the big employer and how their financial.. .in
your Chair's point of view, their financial situation dictates how and when the counties then
provide their financial payments to meet their obligations. I share that from experience sitting on
this body for a number of years and that there's many times when the County of Maui wanted to
move forward and even advanced cash to reduce the obligation further, and we have been
returned our money from the State saying that they could not at that point in time guarantee the
County that our contribution would be placed 100 percent against our liability, which is pretty
interesting for your Chair that they can tell us that. They can, you know, to take the money but
not be able to account whether it goes against our liabilities. And at the same time we do have
actuaries who come up with that numbers. So part of it is my frustration in that, I think it's
healthy we talk about it. If there's, you know, good reasons why we shouldn't do it, of course,
you know, the Chair is not going to swim against the current. But I think it's important to know
and let our employees and our retirees know that this Committee, our Council is looking at ways
to fully fund our requirements, and if we, you know, one way is to split from the State and fund
it, you know maybe that might be the right way to do it. I'm not sure, but I think we should at
least have a chance to talk about it and see if the, our sister counties may be interested also.
Believe it or not, we do have sister counties in this country that have zero liability in this area,
zero. They're fully funded. So it can be done in this environment. And therefore, you know, I
appreciate the ability, I see we have some of our labor representatives here, we have people from
Personnel Services and Department of Finance So, you know, I'm going to ask all the
gentlemen and lady if you folks are, you know, we're open to your comments on how this
impacts your particular area of responsibilities, and whether or not there's opinions, ideas or
criticism of the proposal, you know, that the Committee is open to hearing from it. And I don't
know whether we should ask Mr. Hiromoto from Personnel Services as well as Mr. Agsalog and
our Deputy, Mr. Walker to come down. And I don't know if, Mr. Baz, you want to come down,
too, you know, if you have comments. The Committee is open to receiving all your comments.
We also have representatives from the United Public Workers and Hawaii Governmental [sic]
Employees Association. So if Lahela and Alton, you know, you're also welcome to join us at
any time. You know you can come down now, you can hear, and then offer us comments later.
But why don't we start with...which director would like to start off? Mr. Agsalog, would you
like to share some thoughts?
MR. AGSALOG: Good morning, Mr. Chair and members of the Committee. Thank you very much.
The particular resolution that you have put forward, I think it's a good starting point to discuss
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the current situation of our retirement as well as health benefits for our employees. It's just that
at the moment we are bound by I think HRS to play in the rules that had been set, and I think the
discussion and having the feasibility might be a plus, how to explore it, how to begin in moving
forward. It's just that my only comment on this one is that looking at the financial part of it, that
if we do decide or in the future that we'll, would decide, it's the economies of scale, when we
separate the funds. Because there was.. .and I want to share this with you, about two or three
weeks ago there was some inquiry as far as if we can also look at the deferred compensation to
be done with other agencies instead of the current situation right now that we are with the State.
And my question to that, to those providers was that what would be the attention you would give
a $200 million funds versus a billion dollar fund? So again, these are the things that we have to
be aware of. As a State, our ERS is a big chunk, okay, it's a big chunk, it's in the billion dollars.
And if we have just the County itself, the economy of scale is smaller, in which that do we get
the same attention? I think the feasibility study, Mr. Chair, will address how we got here, okay,
and maybe they can give us some sort of recommendation as far as where we're going now.
Okay. I commend the current administration of our Retirement System. I think they're doing
very well with the current status that we have. We just do not have the body of the copula, the
corpus, if you may, to generate the income for sustainability in the future. As you guys know,
early, in early back in the '90s I think it was when we start reducing our contribution to the
funds, that's when the problem comes, and then the stock market went down. So again, that's
what we are now. So again, having this feasibility study might give us an opportunity to look at
what I cannot see, what the other players cannot see, but I think the biggest hindrance that we
have right now are the Legislature when they don't want to fund 100 percent of their liability.
We're trying but we are only a small part of that particular chunk of the investment. If you see
the Honolulu, City and County of Honolulu and the State and Big Island and the County of
Kauai, if you put them together we might be just a good 10 to 12 percent of the particular
system. So again, for County to, County of Maui to start this discussion, I think it's worth the
money that we're going to invest if we want to do it. That's all I have right now, Mr. Chair. And
I'll answer any questions that you might have if I have it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that opening comment, Director, we appreciate. And we also
appreciate that specific comment about economies of scale. We understand that very well. So
thank you for sharing that. Director Hiromoto, you have any thoughts since you deal with the
contracts and whatnot that you have some comments you can share with us, please?
MR. HIROMOTO: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members. I guess my perspective is more
from the employees' side. I would be concerned that employees that maybe transfer in between
jurisdictions, for example, the State and the County, Maui, that some provision be documented
where we can do something like that in the transfer of retirement credits, for example. But any
kind of study that will provide our employees with a more attractive and certainly a more secure
benefit package would be something that I would support. So just a feasibility study, sure, I
think something like that may be beneficial.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
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MR. HIROMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Director Baz, any thoughts you care to share, please?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I just wanted to mention, you know, we laughed during budget a lot about talking
about seceding from the State as part of our retirement costs. And that, you know, that, it's
something that it's important, it's a large aspect of our budget as we review it in the years, and
I'm glad that this item has been brought up in the Committee so that you can either. .whether it's
discussed in the Committee in detail or a feasibility study, I think analysis of how we got here is
very important. Looking at, you know, I mean a lot of it is, you know, the State siphoning off the
profits from the system, and, you know, some of the benefits that we had before. I think in the
future it's not going to be so much of an issue. We have, you know, they have worked on
different benefit plans, and I think that there's some more cost sharing that has become a part of
some of the new system for, especially for the new employees as far as the ERS and even the
retirement benefits, health benefits and all that aren't quite as robust as they used to be. But it's
very important for us to make sure that we are paying our bills that make sure that our liabilities
are covered, and right now the current structure we can't do that. So any opportunity for us to be
able to review those and see where we can look at covering our liabilities more efficiently and
more appropriately I think is a good benefit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I don't know if Lahela or Alton has anything. You guys have anything
you guys want to share with the Committee at this time from your perspectives? 'Cause as
employee representatives, you know, we'd be interested in hearing some of your thoughts.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Council members. I'm Alton Watanabe with
the HGEA. Other than what Lance already shared with you, my concern would be.. .and I guess
officially we have no position on the proposal to conduct a feasibility study, but I would be
concerned, you know, should it move forward that the employees' benefits are not diminished in
any way. You know that would be foremost. There would be a question as much as the EUTF
and the ERS currently in terms of the administration of the benefits should the County separate,
that would be an issue I would be concerned about in terms of how you're going to, again,
administratively, you know, handle all of the benefits to the County employees. Because, you
know, are you going to set up a whole new separate entity for ERS? Or is Personnel going to do
that or, you know, who's going to do that? And I think that needs to be addressed at some point.
But again, just the issue of the proposal to conduct a feasibility study, you know, we have no
issue with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Lahela, would you like to share some thoughts for the employees that you
represent? Alton, why don't you just grab the other chair. Yeah, yeah. Please, please.
MS. AIWOHI: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MS. AIWOHI: Good morning, Council. I'm Lahela Aiwohi with UPW. Just as Alton said I think there
are some concerns, and we're in the same boat basically that we're not taking a position. And
right now it is, you know, the proposal on the table is to do a feasibility or do you have the
feasibility to do the study, and as far as that goes, you know, we, again, you know, that's.. .we
don't have a position, but I think there are concerns. And I think through.. .if the study is done or
once the study is done that you'd probably have to take a look at the concerns that Alton had
mentioned, and I don't think I need to repeat that. But, you know, if it is, if it does move
forward, you know, what happens next and how is it going to be situated, I guess, with the
County? Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I can tell you, you know, it was my intent...of course we do see the
benefits of something that's negotiated, so it's not something that I'm concerned. I'm more
concerned about making sure that when our employee wants the benefit or the retiree that has put
in that service is now ready to receive the retirement benefits, that the County has the resource
for the employee/retiree to receive those benefits. I would not like to be in a position to tell an
employee who has earned negotiated benefit package to not be able to afford and say this, we're
going to give you your medical plan, we're going to give you your dental plan because we
cannot afford it. Part of this is more about ensuring the funding to provide the benefits, not to
take away any benefits, but to ensure that we can pay for and provide the employees/retirees with
the benefits that we have agreed to by contract is more from where I'm coming from. Before I
bring it up for the Members to ask any of you some questions and share some thoughts I
understand as Director Agsalog brought up, the scale of cost and whatnot. And I can tell you
that, you know, with our membership in NACo, California State Association of Counties is open
to our County to participate with them as well as the New York system, and I can tell you both
systems have enough muscle to impact the market. The State of Hawaii has not enough muscle
to tickle the market, okay, but those two states can impact the market because of the size of their
funding resources, in the billions. So I bring it up because there's also, I think, options and
alternatives for us to consider, not necessarily we might want to pursue it, but, you know, I think
it might, it's healthy for us to at least have the discussion of how we want to move forward and
reduce the liability. 'Cause I think every one of us hates bills. We hate bills, we don't like to pay
bills. I mean, you know, I pretty grew up much like how Ms. Baisa grew up from her parents or
my parents who was no debt is good debt. And but interestingly enough in this county, unless
you borrow money you cannot get a credit rating. You know I thought the guy who paid his bills
with cash was the best credit risk possible, but I guess not, in this current world. Mr. White, any
questions for our resource people?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well actually the first question I have is for you. The, you mention in
the resolution the publication, Pension Funding: a Guide for Local [sic] Officials. Is that
available online or do you have copies of it? Or does Staff have copies?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry, I should have brought some. We don't, but we'll get copies for the
Members.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, that would be great. And just in your review of that article, were
there any examples of municipalities that have gone their own way and chosen a different path
than the one they were on and been successful with it?
CHAIR HOKAMA. Like I mentioned like in the State of Ohio, counties have interestingly done certain
things independently. So like our past president, Lenny Eliason and his county, his county is
fully funded, zero liabilities. But they chose that path long ago on how to approach it, so they
were on a systematic payment program. Some counties approach it and this is something we
talked about it with the State Legislature but they were very reluctant to the idea was a pension
bond, that you would float a bond regarding your total liability, and then the advantage was you
knew every year how much you had to pay instead of the cycle of the ups and downs depending
on what other employers can or cannot provide. So and there's still many counties and
depending on which states you're talking about like California because of proposition that they
have to deal with whereby they can only increase tax revenues ability of 1 percent a year. Their
problem is their expenses are going more than 1 percent a year, their liability is going more than
1 percent a year, so how do they catch up? So I, you know, it depends on the region and the
locale, and again, the approaches of each county's resource and tax revenue generation. We're
very different 'cause many of our sister counties have school districts, fire districts, water
districts all within the giant circles, they got additional circles. So a lot of counties don't provide
what we provide because they have different governance authorities that deal with some of the
things we are responsible for. So and that's why I bring this up and that's why part of my
preliminary was to talk to the big entities under the counties that can influence the market on
what was their thoughts, and one of it is maybe you want to join our component and be part of
us. And create, again, as each member of their consortium have independent silos that an actuary
can review and account for.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So in your view, would this feasibility study address the items such as
the return that some of these other entities are getting on their investments versus the State ERS?
And would it also take a look at if we're going to go with another entity, their level of funding in
comparison to ours? I know we're fairly low, but I, you know, our issue really is a funding issue,
and the State's as the Finance Director mentioned, the State's seeming unwillingness to be able
to step up to the plate and put the right amount of cash into the, at least the EUTF. I believe
they're taking care of the ERS. But as we all know this has been, this is 'caused by a lack of
funding in the past when at the State Legislature, in fact when I was there, contributions were
limited in order to pay for other things so that we didn't have to raise taxes. So, you know, this is
an obligation that both the State and the counties have to meet, and I think we should be willing
to take a look at other ways that our obligations can be met. There are lot of questions as far as,
you know, who administers it. If your idea of going with another retirement system or health
system pans out, I would assume that they would be able to administer it as the ERS and EUTF
administer our current situations. But anyway, I think it's worth exploring if we can do a better
job of protecting the benefits for our own employees without being, I don't want to say dragged
down by the State, but they are creating some challenges, and they do some, have some
challenges so.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I think you brought up the big point which is the State's challenge which is to
maintain as I understand it and maybe Mr. Agsalog can correct me if I'm, you know, misstating
it. But my understanding is they're willing to continue at this point pay as you go, where we
would like to reduce and eliminate the liability. So shouldn't we move forward and continue to
be aggressive and robust in our funding and, you know, pretty much come close to full funding?
If the State still chooses not to and shows this giant liability on the overall program, I have yet to
be explained to that it is still to our advantage to keep paying robustly if the State's liability
doesn't get reduced either.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I think I recall Mr. Baz following the legislation this past session
that the EUTF, at least now we are getting full credit for monies that we put in. Is
that...Mr. Agsalog, do you understand that to be the case that we're getting full credit from
EUTF?
MR. AGSALOG: I have a pretty good idea on the general concept of it, but at the current time,
Mr. Chair, is that we have not remitted our OPEB to them. They have created the trust funds for
it though. We are not ready to give it to them. Even though we give it to them, they still will not
be able to generate the rate of returns that we are, we assume we should get, it's just because of
the low interest rates for any investment at the moment. And if we put our OPEB there, that's
the only money that would be into that trust funds, and it's a very small amount compared to
what we need to really catch up with the unfunded liabilities. That's different from the ERS
though. The ERS have a better hold on the investment. They are great investors, managers of
the ERS. I don't think we can say anything to them. They look at the benefits of our members,
the retirees as far as the composition of the board, that type of things. I think they have three
labor and three management and the Director of Budget and Finance to look at the implementing
of any new policies, that type of things. But in the EUTF if we remit the money now with the
trust fund that's been created, it's only our money that will be there, and it's relatively small. In
fact, I think I heard the Finance, Budget and Finance Director mention that they are asking the
ERS to invest our EUTF money, because they are the one that have the expertise in doing so at
the moment. We are not equipped at the moment to just be EUTF investors for the benefit of our
employees as well as the retirees. I hope that answer the question, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that does. And I'm glad we haven't remitted the money yet,
because as you say, we don't want to be the.. .we don't want money from Maui to be exposed to
being cockroached by anyone else.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Great word, great word.
MR. AGSALOG: And, Mr. Chair, before we will remit those money I will make a report to you guys.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Leave it to you to give us another
tough one to take a look at, and this is a really tough one because this is a big one. You know
we're talking a bureaucracy that is huge, we're talking about the traditional way of doing things.
So I think this is, you know, something that we have to look at very carefully. If I'm not
mistaken and, you know, maybe I'm wrong, help me understand. This system that we're under
of course is covered by State law, so for us to do something different would require amending
State law?
CHAIR HOKAMA: More than likely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, you know, I'm thinking about, you know, it's not just us that is
involved here but really we're part of a State system. And I understand the, you know, our goal,
and it makes perfect sense that we would, you know, be on our own and we'll be our own
grandma or, you know, we'd make it happen, we'd pay our bills and we'd pay our pensions and
medical costs, and we're good at that. We know, Maui County knows how to manage money,
and that's a credit to all the people that came long before we did and a lot of it to people like
yourself that are very frugal about spending money. You know Maui County is solid, and we
worry about, you know, not paying our bills. I certainly as you mentioned earlier, from when I
got here I was just so concerned to hear about how much money we owed and our, you know, not
paying it. Because it catches up with you, you know, you can only. .two and two only makes
four, it doesn't make eight. And I'd like to see us secure the futures of the people that are
depending on us. They work for us and they're putting their money away, and when they retire
they expect a check. And when they need medical care they expect to have it, and I think that's
our responsibility. I see that very clearly. But what I. .what is making me think and, you know,
giving me pause is because we're part of a State system and to back out of it, I don't know how
easy that would be. I don't know what the repercussions of Maui County saying okay, guys,
good bye, we're going to be on our own here 'cause we've done a better job of monitoring our
money than you do. And, you know, I don't know how that might go down. Also, we would
affect what Mr. Agsalog has already mentioned and that was of course the economy of scale,
because our money included with everybody's money makes a bigger pot. We take out our piece
and the other three might be affected, so that's something to think about. Mr. Hiromoto brought
up I thought a real interesting question about people transferring between jurisdictions. If you
work for the State and you want to work for the County or if you work for Hawaii County and
now you want to work for Maui County or, you know, I don't know how all this gets vetted out.
And I think I understand your reason for wanting to do a feasibility 'cause you want to answer
these questions. My question is before we, you know, plunge ahead here, and I certainly like the
idea of, you know, us finding out. These questions have existed for a long, long time. This is not
from today. Ever since I've been here we've been pondering over how to deal with this, this
thing. First of all, I'd be interested in knowing, you know, the questions about the impact of
being part of the State and what, how that would affect us. Secondly, I'd like some idea of what
it would cost us to do this because I'm sure it's not going to be cheap, because if we want good
answers and good results, we're going to have to pay for it. The other thing is, of course, exactly
-44 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 1, 2013

how this might affect the benefits. I'm interested in the unions' issues. They bring up the issue
of who would administer it and how much it would cost. Would we need a department to handle
this or could we stick it someplace that we already have a department? So, you know, there's
many, many things, but I think those two questions, one is how we would, you know, secede
from the State, I don't know how else to word that. It sounds horrible. It's like, it's almost like a
civil war here, but, you know, how would we do that? And secondly, more or less what would it
cost and how long would it take? But I do agree that this is important and we need to take a look
at it, because otherwise it's never going to get settled and we'll be talking about it 20 years from
now. So again, congratulations for stilling the pot. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I think one thing, too, that we might also want to consider before I ask
Mr. Couch for his questions and comments is what Director Agsalog brought up, too. And if you
notice, this is one thing that it's not done all with the State and that's deferred compensation.
Honolulu has chosen to go on their own, they're not part of the system. Okay. That they opted
at the beginning of the deferred comp options. For whatever reasons our County with the other
two sister counties chose to stay with the State, but yet nationally there is a move for us, again,
being a part of a bigger entity than the State called NACo, we do have providers like Nationwide
who provide customized deferred comp programs to member counties. And one of the biggest
advantages of our national program is that our own employees can sit on the deferred comp
advisory board for the County of Maui. They would have more active participation, they'll be
able to help generate the program that fits this County's employee needs and the type of
investment options that our employees desire. And so, you know, it might be something we
might want to consider, and again, this is the vehicle. Now the Committee, again, because of
some action we took last meeting and today is July 1 st, we do have an auditor. So we could also
consider retelling this potentially to the auditor for consideration of doing a financial feasibility
audit of this item also. So there's many ways, and I appreciate what Ms. Baisa brought up that
there's a lot of questions. And again, it's my intent not to make it difficult or a detriment to the
employees and retirees at all, because potentially, Members, you are all potential future retirees
of the system, too. So we're not going to screw up what benefits, you know, may come to us as
retired County employees also down the road. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I also want to echo a thank you for bringing this
up and stirring the pot. If you recall, when we had the actuaries here during the budget session,
they said that even if we paid 100 percent of our unfunded liabilities and were made whole, it
would make no difference to the system that's out there. That kind of shocked me a little bit, so
and I appreciate and was kind of hoping that you would go with well let's see what else we can
do. Because as you say, there's another entity out there that may be even bigger that our dollars
would be more effectively spent or we can earn more money on, and that's with your affiliation
and our affiliation with NACo. The question I have is you mentioned a couple counties, I
believe.. .or a couple states that have county associations, for instance California. Are those
entities in a worse situation than we are here in the State of Hawaii or...'cause you hear that
there are states that are way out of whack with their unfunded liability. So I just would be
concerned about that, but I do like the whole idea of taking a look at a bigger entity, and I really
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appreciate that. Is your thoughts along those lines that we're going to go with somebody who's
solid if we were to do something like this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: California is a unique situation. They're a very large entity, especially that, the
California association that does impact the market, does make a difference on Wall Street where
and how they do their monies. I, my understanding and how I view their issue 'cause I was
asked to give comment regarding their health benefit program, is more of a financing structural
problem. And that problem is because of that proposition that got passed where they can only
increase revs 1 percent a year and their expenses are now growing more than 1 percent a year.
You're kind of stuck. I mean you know where you're going to end up, in deep arrears
because.. .and no pun intended but, you know, I don't.. .no business can make it with 1 percent
revenue growth a year and more than 1 percent expense growth. You know I mean we all can
figure that one out, real basic. But the key with that component is when you look at what they
can...where and how they've managed their money on the market and the type of returns they've
got, I think it is something for us to consider. Not necessarily we want to be part of that, but
they've extended a hand that we are open to the County of Maui and the State of Hawaii. And I
bring that up because there are states, I believe it was Idaho who chooses to utilize the NACo
programs because it's more cost effective -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --than the state program.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so, you know, maybe the State might want to say we should look what Maui
is doing, 'cause maybe it makes sense for us to shift the whole thing and be part of a giant thing.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. And that would be my big concern, Mr. Chair. Barring that, I'm just
curious if we can throw in some things in the resolution as, for instance as Ms. Baisa was
concerned about is a cost, possibility limiting the amount and/or time that this study can go. I'm
not sure. But and also in the be it resolved, just I think just manini things, but maybe the
Director of Personnel Services should get a copy of this -CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and our Legislators -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and potentially the union reps so they know, we give them a heads-up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. No, I think great suggestions. I think we should add the State, you
know, Budget Director, the other counties. It's not my intent to move this out today.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The intent was to have the discussion, get a sense of whether or not, you know, we
want to work on this and then move it out, send it to the auditor. You know I mean we have
opportunities, and that's why I think it's important to hear from the employees' representatives,
from our departments that deal specifically with the responsibility of operating the program on
our behalf. So, you know, we'll continue. Ms. Cochran, you have any thoughts or questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, my thoughts. Thank you, Chair. And, again, here's another
prime example of you being, you know, sort of out there globally and looking at us on a bigger
picture view, and I appreciate that. I did point out I think four states in the nation that are
completely funded and wanted to follow up to see how did they do it. And so here we are, I
completely wholeheartedly support this resolution in regards to a feasibility study to see, and
where these questions and all these, you know, ideas can be tossed around and see how we can
fit. 'Cause there's not a one size fits all. I glanced through the handout from Kim [sic] and it's
Pension Funding, a Guide for Elected Officials. And as it states, you know, some places have
tons of changes to do, others very few. A transition timeline is very important in the decision
making, but I think in the conclusion they say...what is this?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Actuary.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, actuarially determine contributions, and I think we've
discussed that through budget, too. What is the true number? We cannot come up with that
figure, and so that's a big stumping point for us to figure out well what is there truly in the end,
and there is no number, per se. So this is stating that that is number one, most important step for
us to figure out, if that's possible, and, you know, to.. .of course the physical [sic] discipline
through intergenerational equity and clearly report how the.. .you know and make sure that
everybody is caught in the, is in the loop and it's open and clearly stated and everyone knows
where they stand. So I appreciate you bringing this forward. The word "secede" does not scare
me. I say it a lot. I think, you know, it's a...if we can stand on our own, let's do it. You know,
Chair, but of course we need to do it in a very physical [sic] minded way and responsible, and
that we are not going to do harm to the people that we represent which is this community, which
is all levels. So, again, I wholeheartedly support the resolution to look for a study to see if is this
doable or not, and I appreciate you pushing this forward and making this bold step for us all.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Well, as I, you know, briefly try and understand
all of this, the one thing that comes to my mind is the possibility of feasibility study is positive.
With this I think we will always be cognizant for the protection of benefits for our employees.
To me, that's the utmost that we want to ensure that the promised benefits can be paid. And what
I'm hearing is the liabilities and perhaps our investments with the State, maybe the liabilities are
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more than what we need to be actually paying. And then I think, too, is part of this feasibility
study can tell us what our assets, our interests, on behalf, again, of the existing employees. To
me, that should be our ultimate and the retirees and their...and if there are surviving families,
and to be sure we're well funded. So with the consideration of a third-party assessment for
County's consideration for a separate retirement system and health benefits is a really bold step if
that is what we would look at. But I think for me the feasibility study with our, with us with the
State and us as a County to be assured that we would come up with the answers that all is okay in
the existing policies or what we have now, and how it is, too, that we can eliminate or at least
lessen the liabilities that we all struggle to adjust to. So as far as the feasibility, I think if we can
come up with a cost factor and we have the provisions to have it, I don't see anything that it
would make it bad for us. It can help us to.. .it would help me, anyway, to understand the
process.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. There's so much uncertainty out there now with
our employees, the ones that have already retired and employees that are looking to retire. That
uncertainty is reflected by the questions asked by five fellow Council members over here.
Everybody is worried, the world situation, the financial situation. The report that you gave to us,
a report from the Pension Funding Taskforce of 2013, that last sentence in the conclusion, the
ultimate goal is to ensure that pension promises can be paid, employer costs can be managed, and
a plan to fund pensions is clear to everyone. I think this resolution goes a long way toward
addressing that last sentence. It's something that we owe our employees to make sure that they
have the confidence that when they are retired and the ones that have retired already, that they
don't have to worry, they know that our pension system is solid, they know that we have done
everything we can to make sure that they don't have to worry about it. And I support this
resolution. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I echo the same comments as my
colleagues, but I also will remind since we're talking about a civil war that today is the
150 th anniversary of the Battle of Gettysburg which was the change in our country. Since you
guys wanted to talk about that. Just want to be a historical buff and tell you that. And that did
change, but remember, the change that the South was fighting for was not just slavery, was many
other issues, and taxes was part of it. It's been a tax problem, it's been an issue in this country
since our forefathers founded this country. And you may say what does that all equal to this?
Well I also did some.. .while you guys were all talking I was doing some checking in with the
world of Internet. Now you can flip and go. And we talk about California, but California is the
number one worst state to retire in. So let us not talk about what we think is the best when it is
the worst, and it's right here statistically. Number two is Rhode Island, number three New
Jersey, and I don't warma go any further than that. Hawaii, we fell right in the middle, we're
right smack in the middle. But the thing is, you know, looking into it, I'm all for that. If there's
a better way to do it then yeah, let's look at it. I got no problem with a study whether it's by the
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auditor or by a group, I really don't care where we go from here. Just so long as we bring the
facts to the public, and I think that's the key right there, that our public understands that we're
doing our due diligence to do the best for our employees, this is first and foremost. And
secondly, that we're not just sitting on our duff and accepting what goes on around us as that's
the way it is, that's the way it is. So, Chair, I thank you. And you like I has spent, you know,
now the last seven years I've been up there with NACo and I followed you like a puppy dog the
first few years, and then I'd like to thank Mr. Hokama because he kind of led me around and I
met so many people and got a better understanding on how things work up there and nationwide.
You know I met with those people, and, you know, I thank you for that. I think we, we're in a
better position because of you and what you've done, and I think all of us can share by going up
to our annual convention next month and learning more, participating more, understanding more.
But also listen, because one of the things I've come away almost every conference, we in Maui
County are a heck of a lot better off than many other counties throughout this State, I mean this
country. We are in very good fiscal position, and because of you and your forefathers and the
Administrations we've had past and present, we've always had this prudent fiscal, conservative
approach. The other counties can't even come close to that. You and I know, we were up at
HSAC last week and you heard their problems, and yet we're.. .you know they're putting 11/2
percent now for preservation of land and all these different things and we've been doing this for
years already. I mean we're doing things that they're all starting to do now, but that's okay, I'm
glad they look at us and say Maui County, wow, you guys really have it together. And I'm proud
when they say that. Of course I milk it a little bit more 'cause I like that idea. But, Mr. Chair,
whatever you warma...whatever we can come up with as far as the feasibility study, I'm all for
that. And I'd like to find the best methodology to protect our retirees. And like you said, many
of us someday may have that option to retire. You know I think that's another good thing, but
I'm very blessed because I've always, from a very young time I learnt I saved $10 here, $20
here, $30 here, today, Mr. Chair, fiscally for my retirement on my own personal basis I'm pretty
well set. If Social Security goes to pot I'll be hurt but I won't not be able to survive. I think, you
know, I think the Americans, we've lost this idea of save first, spend later. We have a whole
different generation that is let's do it today and don't worry about tomorrow. Unfortunately,
tomorrow comes. So I hope they hear this message, save first, spend later. That's all I got to say
about that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you. And I appreciate all the Members' comments. You know
if you have additional questions and comments, I'm very open to it. Any thoughts from what
you've heard? We'll start with Mr. Agsalog. Any...you know you've heard the Committee share
their ideas and questions, concerns. Any comments, Mr. Agsalog?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I'm, I'll be biased on this because research is one of my
business, and selling data information for people that will make decision, I think I'm kind of
biased in that way. But I will offer an unsolicited suggestion. I would say that if we go forward
on this, I think the Council Chair mentioned earlier that what is the viability as far as the laws of
the State is concerned, knowing that we, the County of Maui is a subsidiary of the whole State,
the big State. So my suggestion would be, Mr. Chair, is to maybe in your feasibility study is to
enlist legal minds in a way that is it possible at all for us secede or go on our own, and if that is
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possible then we can do the bigger study in which way we should go. But I would say, I always
advise my clients to go the cheapest way, and I think the way I see it right now is to enlist some
legal minds that it is, is it possible, how many, what act of the Legislature or change in the
Constitution to do this. I think if we know those I think we can move forward on it, but first is
first, we need to know what's the legality that we need to comply with in order to achieve what
we want to do. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for a very good suggestion, Director. Director Hiromoto, any thoughts
or comments you would like to share, please?
MR. HIROMOTO: Thank you, Chair. No, I think the study is a good start. I do have concerns moving
forward like many of you folks have. You know what is that going entail, how is that going to
affect our employees? But we're not going to know that until we initiate the study. So I would
support the study. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Director. Lahela, would you like to share any thoughts for the
employees that you help represent?
MS. AIWOHI: Thank you, Chair. After hearing the comments from the Council members, I can see
that they basically, I mean everyone seems to have the same concerns that we all have, I mean
we all share the same concerns basically, which is a good thing. And I think we all agree that the
study would be good, and, you know, like Councilmember Victorino had stated that we wouldn't
know whether or not it would benefit our employees and if we don't do the study. So moving
forward with the study we would be able to see what the benefits are. I think the cost, you know,
can, would be a huge concern on what the cost would be, and then again what the overall cost
would be and therefore.. .but as far as the study goes, you know, again that's, you know, that's
you looking forward in the right direction and wanting to move forward. And we don't have, we
haven't taken any position on it, but from the sound of it, it does sound like something that, you
know, is worth the while and probably worth the funding for it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Watanabe?
MR. WATANABE: Nothing further.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, I'm going to ask for deferral of this item, and take
into account the comments from all of you as well as our resource people and provide a revision.
You know as I mentioned earlier, one of the things in Mr. Agsalog's opening comments was also
the consideration of deferred compensation, so I'm going to try and structure the title of the
resolution so that that could also be part of the employees.. .well it's part of the employees'
benefit, deferred comp options. And I think we should also look at that, because one of the
things that all our resource people deal with is the changing environment and how employers and
employers' representatives look at contributions. And whether we're going to go head hog all
the way complete and keep defined contributions, or are we going to go and do non-defined
contributions is also another impact on how employee benefits may be determined in the future,
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especially for those that the employee will choose for themselves. So that's another component
of things that maybe we should be a little bit more educated on before make any decisions,
because it's things that all our resource people have to deal with, the defined contributions,
employers' percentages, employees' percentages. You know there's a lot of things so I'll...I see
Mr. White. Do you have a question or comment, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well one of...I had a question for you. You had mentioned that the City
and County of Honolulu had opted out. Was that opted out of the EUTF?
CHAIR HOKAMA: They opted out of defined contributions, so they're not part of the State defined...I
mean -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I see.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --deferred comp program.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. And then the other thing I just didn't want everyone to think that
Mr. Victorino was the only one that was looking on the Internet, but I think this provides, this
should provide all of us a sense of comfort and accomplishment. Because this website says that
only five states.. .or no, I'm sorry, states together have only 5 percent of the funds needed to pay
for their retirees' healthcare and other non-pension benefits. Seventeen states did not set aside
any money to fund their retiree healthcare liabilities, and only seven states having funding in
excess of 25 percent, and that includes Alaska, Arizona, North Dakota, Ohio, Oregon, Virginia,
and Wisconsin. And of those, Alaska and Arizona are the best with nearly 50 percent of their
funding provided, and I don't recall what our percentage is but my recollection is that we are in
the neighborhood of about 30 percent. So that puts Maui County on a pretty good footing when
so many states are way behind. So I just thought it would be a helpful perspective.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions or comments for either your Chair or our
resource people? Is there any questions our resource people would like to ask the Committee or
for us to take into consideration? Okay, having none, thank you very much for your presence
this morning. Members, with no objection, we'll defer this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DSG, MPV).
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you very much. This item is deferred.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: And we have concluded the agenda for the day's business, so thank you very
much, Members. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .
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